
CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON 9th FEBRUARY 2022 AT THE VILLAGE HALL, SCHOOL STREET
Present:  Cllr Jeremy James (Chair)

                 Cllr Derek Holland (Vice chair)
    
    Cllr Sara Reilly

                 Cllr Victor Griffin

                 BCllr Tim Willis

                 Matthew Nahit RFO/Clerk

1084 To Receive Apologies for Absence 
BCllr Andrew Bearne and Cllr Helen Smith sent their apologies
1085  To receive Verbal Requests for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests where that interest is not registered
None declared

1086 Public Participation
Two parishioners were in attendance.  They presented their concerns about two issues.  Firstly, the upcoming road closures in the Parish: those on School Street at the end of this month, and the longer one for  gas mains maintenance work scheduled shortly afterwards, which may overlap.  The number of road closures of the A428 and the co-ordination of them was a particular point at issue. In terms of the latter point, it was thought that there should be such co-ordination already taking place by Warwickshire Highways Agency, and that there had been and was continuing to be liaison between Brough and Parish Councillors with County Councillors and the company responsible about the impact and longevity of the gas mains maintenance work.

The second issue concerned any possible future housing developments on the site of, and land associated with, no 11 Church Road, which other parishioners have also been in touch with the Parish Council about.  Unsurprisingly at this stage, there are no relevant planning applications we have been notified about.  Planning application processes, notifications of relevant parties and how objections could be registered were briefly outlined, as were the role of Parish and Borough Councillors.  Further conversations and feedback will take place as the situation becomes clearer.

The parishioners left the meeting at the conclusion of this agenda item.

1087 Borough Councillors’ Reports
BCllr Tim Willis updated the Council. 

Firstly he detailed some of the contacts there had been with Cadent Gas Ltd about the upcoming roadworks and the disruption that will be caused by it.  Warwickshire County Council Highway's Agency have also been contacted, and some reassurances about the scope of road closures have now been given.  Further contacts are ongoing at the Borough and Parish Council level, including about appropriate signage about Heavy Goods Vehicle and frontages access. Cllr Willis recommended “one.network” (https://one.network ) for up to date information about road closures, and the Parish Council have now signed up to this.
Avian Influenza has unfortunately been detected in the locality, including in Coventry Parks. Given the large flocks of starlings and seagulls across the Parish, caution is advised.  Specifically, members of the public should not handle any dead birds they happen across, and there will shortly be further guidance available on the Rugby Borough Council website (https://www.rugby.gov.uk/).
Nominations for Rugby Sports Awards 2021 are now open (again, see the above website for more information on this).

1088 Planning
There will be no response to planning application R21/1205
1089 Minutes 
The minutes of the last Council meeting held on the 12th of January 2022 were signed off
1090 Reports for information  
No progress reports not covered elsewhere. 
1091

 To Approve the Following Accounts for Payment:
	Description
	Amount
	In Annual Budget?

	Clerk's wages  
	confidential
	Yes

	Zoom monthly fee 
	£14.39
	Yes

	Streetlight electricity
	£135.73
	Yes

	Parish grass cutting annual fee
	£1,512.00
	Yes

	Insurance renewal
	£577.30
	Yes


Because we have upgraded the Parish's street lighting which is covered by our insurance, we will update our insurer's to check that this has no effect on our policy before we renew.  All the other payments were unanimously approved.

1093 Parish Lighting Upgrade – 

The distributor, Western Power, has been updated about the particulars of our new suite of street-lights.  We are now waiting for them to issue a new UMS certificate for our electricity supplier so our billing can be adjusted to reflect the lower power consumption of the new LED lights. Given the 10 year warranty on the new street lights, our maintenance contract now seems surplus to requirements, and will be ended.
1094  WiFi/Internet at the Village Hall 
It seems that the mooted Police Hub at the Village Hall will not be able to be established without the availability of WiFi/Internet at that location.  Because of the desirability of such a hub for liaising with the local police, and the fact that it will also increase the scope of activities for parishioners who attend events at the Village Hall, the CLPC is willing to contribute to the running costs of WiFi/Internet access there.  A formal offer of such funding will now be made to the Committee of the Village Hall. 
1095 Village Events
At a meeting at the Village Hall it was decided that planning for a Village Fete this year can begin now it is again possible to hold one in the wake of the relaxation of the Covid-19 social distancing rules.  It will take place in late summer, probably on Saturday 3rd September. 
At the same meeting, an event to mark the Queen's Diamond Jubilee was also scheduled for the 4th June, to take place at the Village Hall and in its grounds/the Recreation Ground.  Entrance to this Jubilee Lunch will be free for parishioners, but non-parishioners will need to buy a ticket. Food will be provided and jointly funded by the Village Hall and the Parish Council.  
1096 Playground Equipment Maintenance 
Our new contractor is now to be contacted and asked to organise a visit to the Recreation Ground to assess and carry out needed maintenance work on the play equipment.  This will be informed  by the independent annual inspection report already received, which Councillors will also be acting on some of the recommendations of, although further clarifications of some of the points raised in the report are being pursued with the inspector.
1097 Community items/Village Maintenance 

A parishioner contacted the Council to suggest setting up a voluntary one way system on the circular route off the A428 along Coronation Road, Ling Lane and Limestone Hall Lane. At this time of year, conditions on these already narrow roads makes passing difficulty, and this problem is exacerbated by the closures of main roads, such as the upcoming ones previously mentioned, which mean these roads are used more heavily.  Whilst the Councillors agreed that this was in principle a good idea, it was not clear how such an informal arrangement could be organised and implemented, and it was felt that it rather fell outside our jurisdiction, remit and competency.

Our defibrillator should now be able located on “the circuit”, a national network the British Heart Foundation organise. It remains unclear what implications the change from oversight by the manufacturer means in terms of maintenance, and attempts to clarify this, which have so far been unsuccessful, will continue.
1098 Councillors' Reports and Items for Future Agendas 

A meeting to establish a Church Lawford and Kings Newnham Neighbourhood Plan subcommittee will take place on the 16th February at the Village Hall at 7.30pm, and all parishioners and other interested parties are welcome to attend.   The neighbouring parish of Brinklow have been in contact to request feedback on whether their proposed Neighbourhood Development Plan meets the necessary statuary conditions.  Copies of their document are available at neighbourhoodplans@rugby.gov.uk. 
1099 Date of Next Meeting
The date of the next meeting was confirmed as the 9th of March, 2022
Signed: ….........................................      Name (print): ...............................................
Date:   ….......................................
